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From the President

Dear Students:


Greetings from the National Association of Blind Students (NABS)!  The spring semester is well on its way, and by now, you are all anxiously awaiting the last days of school!  For those of you who will be graduating from high school or college, congratulations and best wishes on your next adventure!  To the rest of you, hang on!  Summer is almost here, and you will get a well-deserved break!


NABS has been busy over the past year.  Last spring, we participated in a conference at Ohio State University, where we presented on the rights and responsibilities of blind students in relation to Disabled Student Services offices.  Because we received such a positive response from that conference, we have been researching other similar opportunities.  Next fall, we will be presenting to the AHEAD conference, sponsored by the leading professional organization for individuals who work with people with disabilities in higher education.  By participating in such events, we have the opportunity to help disability professionals understand the perspective of blind students, as well as share with them best practices for working with blind students.

Along the same lines, NABS is continuing to work on the development of a student manual that will outline best practices for both blind students and disability professionals.  The intent of this handbook is to help blind students better understand their rights and responsibilities when dealing with entities such as Vocational Rehabilitation and Disabled Student Services offices.  It is also meant to give professionals a better idea of how to work with blind students, as well as how to best support blind students on their way to success.

In February, the National Association of Blind Students held its annual student seminar in Washington, D.C.  The seminar focused on charting a successful future.  Anil Lewis delivered an outstanding banquet address, and all of the presenters on the agenda provided sound, practical advice.  During the seminar, Recording for the Blind and Dyslexic (RFB&D) had a surprise for us!  Everyone who was in the meeting room that was a member of RFB&D, a member of NABS, and a current student was given a voucher for a free digital book player.  We want to thank RFB&D for their generosity, and we would like to thank all of those who supported the student division by donating items or funds to the NABS auction!

Now that Washington Seminar is behind us, it is time to look ahead to the NFB national convention that will be taking place in Louisville, Kentucky.  NABS will conduct its annual division meeting on Sunday, July 3, 2005 from 7:00 P.M. to 10:00 P.M.  Registration is $5.00 and will begin at 6:00 P.M.  We will also be hosting Monte Carlo Night on Wednesday, July 6 from 8:00 P.M. until midnight.  Come network with other students, gather great information, and support the student division!

In addition to all of these endeavors, the National Association of Blind Students continues to host the NABS-L listserv, where students from across the country can discuss pertinent issues on-line.  We are also in the process of updating and revamping our website, so keep visiting us to see the changes we are making.  As always, we are taking submissions for our next publication of The Student Slate, and we welcome you to share your experiences as a blind student with us!  I would like to give special thanks to Allison Hilliker and Kimberly Aguillard for helping to edit this issue of the Slate, as well as to those who submitted articles.  The members of NABS are working diligently to better the lives of all blind students, and we hope you will continue to join us in our efforts!

Warmest Regards,

Angela Wolf

President, National Association of Blind Students 

Summer Internship Sheds Light upon Victories for the Blind

By Arielle Silverman

Editor’s Introduction: Can blind students compete in the Sciences?  How about successfully obtaining and performing summer employment?  Arielle Silverman is a student at Arizona State University where she is majoring in Biology.  She is also the president of the newly-formed student division in Arizona. Here she endeavors to answer the above questions through relating her positive experience in a summer internship program.  Below is Arielle's fascinating story.  


The National Federation of the Blind calls for equality, security, and opportunity for all blind persons, a goal largely achieved when the blind attain employment. Unfortunately, we have heard countless stories about blind persons being denied jobs. In the midst of these examples of discrimination, however, we tend to forget about the times when blind persons get to compete equally in the workplace. Last summer, my internship at a local biological research lab taught me to appreciate the gains that the blind have made in recent years.


As a biology student and a high school senior, I was overjoyed when I found out about an essay contest sponsored by the Southwest Association for Education in Biomedical Research (SWAEBR), through which I could win a paid internship at a medical research lab. I love the scientific process and especially enjoy the computerized side of science. But I worried that, as a blind student, I might not get hired, especially if my job description included such duties as giving injections to and performing surgery on animals. Nevertheless, I submitted my essay, where I made no mention of my blindness, and hoped for the best.


When SWAEBR awarded me the internship, I was given a list of research labs, and I had to choose one and set up my own interview. I chose the Barrow Neurological Institute, a division of St. Joseph’s Hospital in Phoenix, Arizona. I debated when to tell my potential employers about my blindness: before calling them, before the interview, or at the interview? In the end, I decided to casually mention my blindness just before hanging up the phone, after a time was set for the interview. This timing prevents the shock of arriving at the interview with a cane, yet forces the employer to recognize your merits before knowing about your blindness.


I imagine that my employers were more than a little hesitant and confused about hiring a blind student as a research assistant. But any skepticism quickly faded when I installed my personal copy of Jaws for Windows on a lab computer and demonstrated that I could surf the Web, including national genomic databases.  I was thrilled when I learned I had been hired, and could begin my five-week internship!  

At first I was told that I would need to work in an office downstairs, since a lab containing radioactive materials was “too dangerous” for me. However, the researchers must have changed their minds, because when I started work I was delighted to find myself assigned to a computer in the middle of the “toxic” lab.  I was glad of this because it enabled me to better interact with the other employees and observe their work while making a meaningful contribution to their experiment.  


My duties included sorting patient information to assist the development of a new study, looking up sequences for genes of interest, and analyzing gene-expression ratios obtained from the RNA of experimental rats. I am confident that, during these five weeks, everyone working at every level of the institute discovered that blindness and science can certainly mix. I did not operate lab equipment, but this was mostly unrelated to my blindness, since my job was to organize and analyze data while others were responsible for manipulating experimental materials. My fellow researchers treated me with respect and equality and took the time to teach me about their work. While many people start with low expectations of the blind and wait for us to prove our equality, my friends and advisers in the lab assumed that I could do everything and challenged me to do my best. I finished the internship with a greater understanding of the scientific process and valuable experience which will definitely help me down the road.


I think my story shows that a blind person can attain even the most competitive employment in today’s world. Job discrimination will persist, and the NFB still has a long way to go before blind persons are universally regarded as first-class citizens. But there are certainly many people who are much more concerned about competence than one’s ability to see, and those people often assume that a blind person can do any job unless they are proven wrong. As blind students, we must reward and encourage this open-minded attitude by working hard, going to college, actively seeking competitive jobs, and accepting nothing but equality. In so doing, perhaps we can expand the pocket of acceptance that I found and spread those opportunities to all.

Joining the NFB Network

By Amber Wallinstein

Editor's Introduction:  Amber is a new member of the National Federation of the Blind.  She has already been elected to an office in her state student division in Ohio.  In this article Amber shares her feelings about the federation and her reflections on past events in her life that might have been different if she had been introduced to the NFB philosophy sooner.  We welcome Amber and fervently believe in the phrase, "better late than never".  Here is what Amber has to share.

Until recently, I didn't know much about the NFB philosophy and what I did know was incorrect, or only partially true.  I had been misinformed about NFB philosophy for years, and wasn’t really interested in the philosophy.  I am a fairly independent person, and didn't really feel that an organization for the blind was for me.   Now that I am a member of the NFB and its student division, I see how my life could have been made easier with the support of the federation.  In this article, I would like to share an early college experience and tell you how I dealt with it.  I would then like to show you how the Federation could have made this experience easier for me.

When I was a first-semester sophomore, I registered to take a computer science class and a biology class, both required by my former university to graduate.   I contacted my Office of Disability Services in April of the previous semester to discuss my accommodations for both classes.  For my computer science class, I requested that the university install a screen-reading program and provide a tutor for the class to help with the more visual aspects of the course.  My biology accommodations were a bit more complicated.  I asked for a lab assistant and requested that the overheads used in the class be read to me and the diagrams explained. The director of Student Disability Services agreed to all of my accommodations and told me they would have the assistants by the end of July.  When I checked with the director in July however, nothing had been arranged, and they had not even procured the computer equipment for my class.  I told the director that it was necessary to order this equipment as soon as possible because there tended to be a rush of schools buying equipment that time of year.  The equipment also had to be installed and tested before classes started.  By the time I returned from a brief vacation in August, the computer equipment had been delivered but had not been installed.  A person from Student Services, (which is a tutoring service on campus), and I had to install this equipment university-wide on Labor Day in order for me to be ready for classes the next day.  This same person also acquired a computer science assistant for me from within his own department because the director of Student Disability Services had not done that particular task.

The biology lab assistant was another issue completely.  At the beginning of the year, I had no reader for the overhead notes or diagrams.  The director of Disability Services also had not searched for a lab assistant.  By the first day of the lab, a lab assistant had not been found, and because the labs were incredibly visual, I had to make it up at a later date.  The director of Disability Services claimed she had found a student for the job, but I had to change my class to accommodate the lab assistant's schedule.  I refused to do this, as it would have messed up my entire class schedule for the semester.  After numerous meetings, things came to a standstill and I ended up getting my own lab assistant.  I also got my own reader for this class.  Throughout the remaining months of the semester, I was continually harassed by the Student disability Services Staff and decided to make my own arrangements to take tests.

During this difficult semester, I learned many things that I have been able to apply in my daily life.  I have learned it is not safe to rely on offices for students with disabilities.  Although they do their best to provide services, and many offices do a stellar job, it is still our responsibility as blind people to take control of our education.  The only things I rely on my current disability services office to do are prepare and administer exams.  I have taken control of all other aspects of my education.

I know now that the NFB could have helped me during this experience.  I could have had state NFB representatives contact my Disability office.  I would have also had the support of other blind students across the country that have had similar experiences.  I cannot tell you how much it lifts my heart to know I now have a network of current and former university students to support me.  I can't wait to be an even more active participant in NABS and help change what it means to be a blind student in this country.

"This One's For the Girls!"

By Stacy Cervenka

Editor's Introduction:  Stacey Cervenka is a student at the University of Minnesota and has been a productive member in the federation for several years.  In this article she addresses important issues facing all students, physical appearance and presentation.  Stacey also offers several tips and suggestions for keeping up with trends and managing one's appearance.  Listen up girls, here is what Stacey has to say!

When blind high school and college students get together, certain topics inevitably come up. "Where can I learn the skills I need in order to succeed as a blind college student and eventually as a member of the workforce?" "What's the best way to go about hiring and maintaining readers?" "How can I get my rehab counselor to buy me that sweet little Braille notetaker that just came out?" "And could someone please tell me how I can get that fine specimen in Archaeology class to look my way?"

These are all excellent topics for discussion and thus numerous articles, speeches, and entire seminars have been devoted to addressing them. However, a few issues that never seem to get addressed are those that relate to appearance. Certainly this can't be due to lack of interest on the part of blind students. How many hours do girls spend at conventions gabbing all night long to their roommates about the latest hairstyles they've learned and the dress they're planning on wearing to Banquet Night? Just like their sighted counterparts, blind high school and college students like to look as good as anybody else.

But blind students can't exactly page through fashion magazines in order to tell what styles are in this season. Nor can we glance around our classrooms in order to discern what hairstyles people on our campus are wearing. Furthermore, as much as we enjoy watching it, we can't exactly pick up on the chic new hairstyles that grace the screens of prime time TV. So...what's a blind girl to do?

Well, here are a few of the strategies blind students can use to look their best, feel their best, and present a confident, with-it appearance.

CLOTHES

A lot of people assume that blind people necessarily aren't interested in fashion and only wear clothing because, well, it's illegal not to. Now, I can only speak for myself here, but I LOVE CLOTHES!!! I've even converted a room in my apartment into a huge walk-in closet! One of my blind friends once joked that when I go on vacation, I'm completely unable to travel independently. Not because I lack good cane skills, but because I can never carry all the huge suitcases I bring!

While I can't exactly offer any advice on the virtues of self-restraint and prudent budget management, here are five strategies anyone can use to get an idea of what styles are out there:

1. Go to the web sites of your favorite clothing stores and check out their new fashions online. Sometimes, their fashion presentations can be rather visual and graphic, but they often do have written descriptions next to them.  (And if they don't, send the webmaster a friendly email asking for them.)

2. Check out www.instyle.com - It's extremely useful. You can even sign up for weekly newsletters that discuss the latest trends, what's appearing on the runways, what the stars are wearing, etcetera. Also check out www.dressingwell.com

3. If you STILL haven't found what you're looking for, just go to www.google.com and type in "Winter Evening Wear 2004" or "Ski Fashion 2004" or whatever. (It's helpful to put in the year, so you don't end up looking at back issues of magazines and older web sites.)

4. Check out the web sites of fashion magazines you respect. They often have some of their articles on line.

5. Do like we do out here on the Northern Plains. Use the Land's End catalog. You can call the toll-free number and say, "Hey, I'm looking for a nice winter coat. I'd like something long, semi-formal, and warm. What can you do for me?" Their customer service agents are very friendly and skilled at helping customers find what they're looking for and that's exactly what they're there for. If it was good enough for your grandparents, it's good enough for you!

Okay...so now you've got an idea of what's in style this season and you know what styles you personally like to wear. Now, it's time to actually GO to the store (unless you're using the JC Penney or Land's End Catalog).

When I go into a store, first I just walk around alone and check it all out. Often, I'll find a few things I like and then go up to the counter and ask for assistance. I might say, "I like this sweater. What size is it? Can you help me find a small?" or "I like these pants. Can you help me find a top to go with them?" et cetera. 

Many blind people prefer to shop with a friend or relative whose opinions they trust. This is a very efficient alternative technique. Frankly, though, in most cases, I DO like to shop alone...mainly because I don't want to feel like I'm holding anyone up. I like to be able to spend as much time as I want going through racks of clothes without making someone else stand around, bored.

MAKE-UP

Okay, we now move on to the exciting, but challenging, world of make-up.

One great way to learn to use make-up is to go into an Aveda or Merle Norman store or even the make-up counter at a big department store. When I was a teen-ager, my mother took me to a Merle Norman shop for a makeover. They were able to teach me how to apply everything and they were also able to tell me what colors and shades looked best on me. I returned to this shop several times throughout high school and always learned new things. Most places will give you a makeover for free, as long as you buy something.

Another great way to learn to apply make-up is to attend a Mary Kay or Avon party. During my time as a student at the Louisiana Center for the Blind. The Center had an after-school make-up seminar with a Mary Kay consultant. She taught us basic skin care and then came to visit me personally at my apartment a few weeks later to "do my colors". That is to say, to figure out which colors and shades of lipstick, foundation, blush, and lip-liner match my particular skin tone and skin type. She was also able to give me tons of hints on the best way to apply each product.

Now, it's confession time...The ONE THING that has always scared me about make-up is mascara. I have nystagnus (meaning the muscles in my eyes twitch), so I always just assumed that mascara would be impossible for me. Whenever a Merle Norman or Mary Kay lady would ask me if I wanted to learn mascara, I automatically said no. However, this summer, I met the mascara challenge. After years of not thinking I could apply it by myself, I went into an Aveda store and talked to the lady behind the counter. She took me aside, taught me how to apply the mascara, and that was that. I don't know what I was so afraid of. If anyone out there has nystagnus in their eyes and is concerned that this will hinder their ability to use eye make-up independently, take heart.  As it is with just about anything else, your main limitation is your attitude. As we in the Federation well know, you can do most anything if you make up your mind to do it and come up with some good alternative techniques.

HAIR

I'll admit that, like for many other girls, my hair is a source of endless stress and angst. Bad hair days are a big part of my lifestyle. However, here are a few things you can do to minimize the toil:

1. Choose a good beauty salon that you can afford, but that also does a good job. Like with anything else, you usually get what you pay for. Though I can't exactly page through the books of hairstyles in the waiting room, I let the stylist know what kind of haircut I'm looking for. For example, I usually tell the stylist cutting my hair that I'm looking for something easy to manage and style in a variety of ways. I'm also sure to point out that I'm involved in several sports and it is therefore essential that my hair be long enough to be pulled completely off my face. Not only can the beauticians help you decide what kind of cut you want, but a good stylist will also help you figure out a few ways you can wear your new haircut. Don't be ashamed to admit you don't know how to round brush, for example. It only takes a minute to learn and they're happy to teach you. After all, happy and satisfied customers will come back.

2. Ask your friends what hairstyles people on your campus are wearing. I've had several friends allow me to examine their French braids and just-messy-enough-to-be-cute chignons.

3. If you're still living at home with siblings or you're living with a roommate, take advantage of it! My sisters loved playing around with hair and my first year of college; I had an awesome roommate who taught me a lot. She loved teaching me how to use a curling iron. Since I was deathly afraid of branding myself across the forehead with the scalding iron, she taught me first with the curling iron completely unplugged!

I hope this article has offered some suggestions that will work for you personally. Obviously, it's important to mention that these are just the techniques I use. Thousands of blind college students across the country have developed many strategies I haven't mentioned here and you may very well have a few of your own tips and tricks. The important thing is not HOW you go about it, but that you at least consider how your appearance has an impact on people's perceptions of you as a blind person. It goes without saying that everybody has different tastes and different ideas about what looks nice and what image they wan to project. This article was not meant to tell you where to shop, whether or not to wear make-up, or how to cut your hair. Rather, I hope you've come to understand that, if you so choose, there are many alternative techniques you as a blind person can employ in order to look your best.

Finding a Friend in the Federation

By Ricardo Flores

Editor's Introduction: Ricardo Flores has been an active member of the Federation for almost five years now.  His dedication and passion for the movement has grown with each year, and his service to the organization has continually increased.    He has found a life-long friend in the Federation, and here, in his speech from the 2004 NABS meeting in Atlanta, Georgia, he shares his story of the impact that friendship has had on his life.

    
Buddy, pal, sidekick, compadré... Take your pick. I'm sure Webster came up with some fancy definition of friendship, but to me, a friend is someone who can pick you up when you're down, give you a loving shove in the right direction, and send you on your way with a pat on the back when you've done a good job.  If you can accept my definition of friendship, then believe me when I say, the NFB has been a true companion.  

     
I come from a family of accomplished parents and two beautiful and intelligent sisters. I also come from a region of Texas where a college education is great but not always required. Looking back, it would have been all too easy to end up living at home as a professional couch potato, and relying on mom and dad's weekly allowance.  To be honest, when I got to my senior year in high school, I really had no idea what I wanted to do with my life. By this point, I had already sat through both of my sisters' graduations. One went into medicine while the other went into business management, and as for yours truly, I was perfectly happy playing my guitar and letting tomorrow take care of itself.  

     
It was around this time that I had my first encounter with the Texas affiliate of the NFB. I was introduced to some of the students, and next thing you know, I was on my way to what would be my first state convention. It was there that I got the chance to get to know other blind people who had successfully completed college. I remember feeling intimidated. I mean, there I was, surrounded by people who had so many dreams and ambitions, and I was feeling a little awkward because it seemed like I was the only one at that convention who didn't have it together.  

     
But as things turned out, these were some of the best people I would ever meet. They told me about the organization, the national conventions and about this training center in Louisiana that could help me improve my skills and maybe even help me figure out some of my strengths.  I guess what sold me on the whole idea was that they did it in a way that didn't make me feel bad about myself, and I began to think that maybe there could be a little more to my next few years than I had imagined.   

     
I get to the training center and meet one of the first Federationists to teach me a lot about leadership--Joanne Wilson.  Well, Joanne’s one of a kind. Those of us who've had the privilege of working with Joanne know that she's not one to beat around the bush. I said earlier that friendship involved the occasional push in the right direction, and I'll bet you never guessed who took care of that one. My favorite memory of my days in the adult program was when she forced me to volunteer my services on a cleaning crew after we'd had a picnic in typical hot Louisiana weather. Everyone was tired and irritable, and I thought about saying no, remembered it was Joanne and thought better of it. I never expected her to be one of the workers, but there she was, picking up trash just like everyone else.  I don't believe that Joanne expected anyone to notice her willingness to help, but I learned that day that a good leader does these types of things.  I notice the same leadership qualities in Pam Allen when I worked for the Summer Buddy Program.  Running a center that changes so many peoples' lives is no easy task, and I have enormous respect for all our center employees.

    
The more I worked with the NFB, the more I learned that there are many paths toward success.   We all have different talents, but as long as we take time, have confidence, and are prepared to do lots of hard work we will reach our goals.  With the advice of good NFB friends I enrolled in Blinn Junior College, to test my skills of being a blind student.  My attendance to Blinn proved to be a mature decision on my part, for I was able to adjust to college and to gain discipline, which when I was completely honest with myself, I realized I did not have before.  Two years at Blinn Junior College served its purpose, because last fall I was accepted in to Texas A&M University, and accomplished one of my dreams in following in the footsteps of my two older sisters.  

     
What's kind of ironic about my friendship with the NFB is that my very first convention took place in this very hotel. Who would have guessed that four years after my first convention I would be given the honor of delivering a speech to the best student organization in the country.  Along the way I have done my fair share of recruiting, licking envelopes, making calls, fundraising and half a million other things that just seem to come with the territory.  While some people may complain about doing those things, I appreciate the opportunity because so much of what I've learned about dedication and persistence I owe to our movement. One day not far from now I will help to educate tomorrow's generations. Some time after that I plan to return to my home town and serve as leader to my community, but where ever my ambitions may carry me, I will be there for the NFB the same way it's been there for me.

    
Average friendships have the potential to come and go, but before I go, I'd like to leave you with a brief story which I think does a good job of describing my relationship with the Federation:  

    
This guy is walking home one night and falls in a whole. The walls are so steep that he can't get out. So he decides to wait and see if anyone comes along to help him out.     A doctor walks by and the guy yells out, "hey doc, could you help me out of this hole?”     The doctor writes up a prescription and throws it down in the hole and walks off.     Then along comes a priest and the guy yells out again, "father think you could help me out of this hole?”     The priest writes up a prayer and throws it down in the hole and walks off.     Finally along comes a friend and the guy yells out, "hey, how about giving me a hand out of this hole?”     The friend jumps into the hole and the stranded guy says, "What are you, stupid? Now we're both stuck down here.”     Sounding confident, the friend says, "Yeah I know, but I've been down here before, and I know the way out."  

     
At one time or another every one who is currently a member of the National Federation of the Blind, has had the experience of being that person in the hole until a friend has come along to help show them the way out.  And that, my compadres y compadres, is what makes this organization work. 

Diving into Leadership

By Alicia Richards

Editor's Introduction: It is natural for everyone, blind or sighted, to harbor a fear of one thing or another.  In this article Alicia relays an exciting account of how she overcame uncertainty and joined with a group of adventurous students to break down one more stereotype.  Here is Alicia's story. 

    
The date was Sunday, September 9, 2001.  At the time I was a student at the Colorado Center for the Blind (CCB), and I was closer than I'd ever gotten to the experience of flying.  I was among a group of approximately 12 fellow students who were taking part in sky diving over Longmont, Colorado.  Fortunately, I was in the first group of divers and had plenty of time to stand on the ground and watch my fellow students, staff, and friends come screaming from the skies.  Adrenaline rushed through my veins, but I also experienced a sense of pride.  This was because, at that moment, I was realizing a dream, not only for myself, but for everyone who was a part of our group.

    
Shortly after arriving at CCB, I was asked to serve as student coordinator for this activity, and at that moment, standing on the ground with my heart pounding, I allowed myself to think over what I had learned through the experience.  My involvement in dreaming, planning, organizing, and finally seeing the event carried through taught me much about leadership, and I still use that knowledge today.  It guides and encourages me, and so I would like to share with you some of the principles I learned that day.

1. It Starts with a Dream

    
In this case, the dream began in the apartment of Buna Dahal, who was a wonderful friend and mentor to me during my time at CCB.  I had long dreamed of experiencing sky diving for myself, but Buna and my friend David made it clear that they believed I was the best one to help coordinate the effort--which included, among other things, getting both people in and outside the CCB interested and involved.  At first I was incredulous.  It was not, as many assumed, the idea that blind people could actually sky dive that had me so staggered.  In fact, that was the one notion I never struggled.  It was the thought that we could plan, fund-raise, and generally organize this event in less than three months, and that I was being told I was the best person to lead the charge. Buna and David's faith in me meant more than I can express, and something which I thought could only be a dream began to take shape as a possible reality in my mind.  Even so, I was very hesitant, and I made sure I had multiple promises of help before I agreed to anything.

2. Unfulfilled Promises

    
I had heard the saying that when it comes to planning an event, if ten promise to help, only two or three ultimately do the work.  I had certainly experienced this when it came to school group projects, but I assumed this would be different.  I was incorrect.  Many who had initially committed to help soon backed out of the plan, or told me they could no longer contribute any time or effort to fund-raising and organizing because of busy schedules.  My support network of fellow students and staff, which appeared solid in the beginning, turned seemingly nonexistent, and I felt I was standing completely on my own in the middle of nowhere.  Within several weeks, my fiery enthusiasm for our project had turned into a desire to give up on the dream altogether. Fortunately, (though I did not view it as fortune for a few weeks), there were several problems with the idea of scrapping the plan.  Chief among them were that we had already begun receiving donations from various state and local affiliates of the National Federation of the Blind, as well as personal donations to individual divers.  What would I tell these contributors if suddenly our plan fell through?  I could not bear the idea of giving up on something I had wanted for so long.  Perhaps it would have been easy to have simply found my own $180.00 and dived at a different time, but that was not the way I had planned it.  Although I did not have a problem with being blind and sky diving, I quickly learned that others did, many believing we could not do it solely because of our lack of vision.  The desire to prove the naysayers wrong was exceedingly strong.

3.  Teamwork is essential.

I have to admit that the loss of support was partially my own fault.  My biggest mistake was to dismiss those who did not plan to actually jump with us the final day.  It soon became clear that there were many staff, students and friends who in no way planned to dive, but were nonetheless excited about it, and ready to do anything they could to assist with it.  There were countless meetings and discussions to find methods of fund raising.  There were times I think we would have liked to exchange harsh words of frustration with one another!  However, we kept our common goal in mind, and thus managed to work together toward it.  

4. Find a guide/mentor who will make you think.

    
Though Buna and David were the inspiration behind the plan, the woman who mentored me through it all was Jennifer Stevens, another CCB staff member, and the staff coordinator for our event.  I realized just how lax I had been when Jennifer called me into her office only two weeks before the scheduled dive, and asked me where we were on plans.  I thought we were doing well, until she fired a string of questions at me regarding the minute details, such as transportation to and from Mile-Hi Skydiving Center, a final list of divers, and many more. All I could do was stare at her in silence, my mouth open, trying to form words that would not come.  I expected a reprimand from Jennifer for my untidiness, but she simply sat me down, and made me think things through calmly.  Even in this, she kept to the "structured discovery," learning method adopted in CCB's classes.  She did not give me the answers, but rather the tools to come up with them. The details that I could not take care of because they involved finances on CCB's part, she took over, but the rest she left to me.  It was then that I learned the difference between my own hesitation, and the need to ask for help when things seriously got out of control. 

5. The joy of the dream coming true.

    
This brings me full circle to where I began this article.  My happiness on the big day came not only from my own new experience, but also from watching the others who joined us, some believing they could not have done it, some like myself, who believed but simply never had the chance until that day.  Though it was not a required Center activity, there was no way it would have happened if not for the CCB and the fact that we are a part of the National Federation of the Blind.  

    Ever since that day in 2001, I have carried with me not only the thrill of the sky dive itself, but also the important tools I have described.  I have explained them in the context of one event, but have transferred them to other Federation events I have been part of, college projects, and life in general.  I am glad I have my friends and mentors in the Federation from whom I can continue to learn, and I look forward to much more growth in years to come!

Power tools of Blindness

By Tai Tomasi

Editor's Introduction:  Tai recently completed her degree at the University of Arkansas in Political Science with a minor in French and Legal Studies.  She has moved to Utah to go to law school.  She is the president of the Utah Association of Blind Students and a member of the NABS board.  In this gripping article, she describes the   process by which she has become the accomplished student and successful woman which she is today.  Tai's writing reminds us that we all are works in progress, encountering the occasional rough spots, but we have the potential to one day become the beautiful creations we would most like to be.  Here is her story.

Thinking back on my days at the Louisiana Center for the Blind, I recall the many tools to which I was introduced.  I also recall the multitude of power tools I was taught to use. Reflecting on these experiences, I am confident that I would have found it next to impossible to make a clean and accurate cut without the precise measurements of a click rule. I was unable to fine-tune my shop project without the use of a router. You can’t drill an 8/16-inch hole with a 7/16-inch drill bit. 

Until I found the federation, I was a mere concept of a woodshop project waiting to be completed. I had many skills, but they needed to be developed. I had shape but needed refinement. Admittedly, I will never be perfect.   I will always have the occasional scratch or knot in the wood which gives my project character and personality.  I will add layers of gloss for added shine and luster, continuing to grow as my life takes me in new directions. With a few more layers of stain or perhaps some hardware, lining and brass work, my project will see continual improvement.  

I have been given the foundation of federation philosophy. My project has taken a definite form, but its wood is still rough and needs sanding.  Similarly, we cannot succeed as blind individuals without the proper tools.  My training at LCB was my first exposure to sleepshade training.  For me, sleepshades have come to symbolize the development of self confidence.  I began to use the long white cane, a tool of freedom and independence.  I was fortunate to have learned Braille as a child.  To me, Braille is the most important tool for literacy and nothing can ever fully parallel the advantages of reading tactilely. 

How have these tools affected me? Well, let me change gears a bit. My mother is an incredible woman.  She has adopted 23 children. She managed to work a full-time job, take care of all of those children, and amass an impressive menagerie of pets including llamas, peacocks, and twelve obnoxiously vocal parrots. So when she adopted me, the only blind child in the family, my blindness was thankfully the least of her worries. I was a very well-adjusted child (at least I think so), and was treated like the rest of my siblings. I was expected to pull my own weight and to get decent grades just like everyone else.  I had chores to do and skinned my knees just as much as my peers while learning new sports.  

It was not the expectations of my family that were low, but the expectations of many professionals in the blindness field that were sorely lacking.  I was told that blind people were capable of doing anything with the right tools and training, but the way these same professionals treated blind people did not reflect their supposed belief in the capabilities of the blind. What’s more, they refused to give children with partial vision, like I once was the proper tools to succeed. 

I am very lucky to have been brought up this way, but wish that the professionals with whom I worked had told me about the federation.  

I had known nothing of the federation until I graduated from high school and won a state scholarship.  All I had been told was that the Federation was a very radical militant organization and that I should stay away from it at all cost. I looked up to blindness professionals as competent role models and so never questioned their advice.  It wasn’t until I began struggling in college that I turned to the federation for help.

I won a national scholarship in 2000 and attended my first national convention.  It was then that I realized that my family had raised me in the Federation philosophy all along.  I had had some of the necessary tools, but hadn’t possessed those enabling me to put the finishing touches on my philosophy. I hadn’t had the router I needed to smooth the rough edges of my upbringing.  

After discovering what the federation stood for, I became angry and bitter.  I couldn’t believe that professionals could turn an unknowing naïve girl against something so vital in the lives of thousands of blind people.  These feelings soon turned to empowerment, and I began to work to promote the power tool I had found in the Federation, its goals, and its philosophy.

I had always been told that I was a great traveler.  Once I started going to conventions, I saw that my travel skills could be improved immensely. I had been fortunate enough to learn Braille when I was four years old, but at the center, I met many people who had been denied the right to learn Braille or who simply never knew it was an option for them because they had some usable vision and were encouraged to use it no matter what the toll. This renewed my vigor for federation work.  I hated that the federation had been made to sound so unfair, so complicated, when it was actually very simple and made sense. 

Seeing my blind friends struggle through various situations has strengthened my faith in the federation.  Many of my friends never got the opportunity to learn Braille and are afraid to travel independently because they lack the confidence and encouragement to do so. It saddens me that these results are caused by the misguided efforts of others and the false notions about blindness held by the blind themselves. Blindness professionals are supposed to provide, not withhold, these tools of success.

Over time, the federation has become my router, the tool lending definition and shape to my life and my attitude about blindness.  It has enabled me to make smooth transitions. Since becoming involved with the Federation, my ability to deal with blindness has been sawed from a web of complexity to a simple, no-nonsense attitude and philosophy on blindness.   

Recently, my mother adopted six children from Ghana.  Subsequently, she has been asked to send aid to the school for the blind there.  She has enlisted my help in initiating a project to aid blind Ghanaians.  It is unfathomable to me that only .1 percent of blind Ghanaians are able to read Braille.  I hope to be able to share with them the power tools that I have gained through the Federation.  I did a quick search on the Internet and found a federationist who had been to Ghana.  I discussed the proposal with him and he was eager to help.  

This incredible network of federationists is one reason why I am a federationist.  There is always support and encouragement, always someone willing to lend a hand.  No other organization has the membership and ability to affect change like the NFB and the National Association of Blind Students. No other organization can educate blind individuals about their rights.  No other organization emphasizes high expectation and personal responsibility and accountability. No other organization has the networking opportunities and diverse membership that we enjoy.  I would encourage you to actively seek the power tools of blindness.  Learn to put the federation’s router to good use.  Seek the table saw enabling you to cut through the complexity.  But most importantly, remember that you are a shop project in progress.  It is never too late to master the skills of blindness. Make extensive use of the arsenal of tools available to you.     

Two A.M. in a Foreign City

By Catherine Mendez
Editor's Introduction: Catherine Mendez is a student at Cornell University and currently serves as the president of the New York Association of Blind Students.  She is always doing things that force her out of her comfort zone and challenge her.  Recently, Catherine visited Japan, where she had an outstanding study abroad experience.  Here she shares a story from that trip.

Making the decision to study in Japan was actually quite simple.  In fact, it was probably the easiest part of the entire study abroad process.  I started at Cornell as a Political Science major with a focus on International Relations and East Asian Studies and, although by the time my junior year rolled around my academic interest had shifted to Linguistics, I was still taking six hours of Japanese a week and filling my elective slots with courses on Asian history and religion.  That being the case, it seemed quite natural that I should spend my semester abroad at International Christian University in Tokyo, which offers a fully bilingual, multi-disciplinary curriculum in addition to intensive Japanese language courses.  

As I said, making the decision to leave the States -- and the familiarity of my native language and culture was relatively easy compared to some of the other aspects of the study abroad process.  I spent countless hours and a great deal of stress and energy filling out academic and housing forms, not to mention coping with the seemingly endless barrage of immigration forms that asked for everything including information about where I went to elementary school and my mother’s maiden name.  There were so many, that I actually had to hire a separate reader in order to get them all done on time.  

And then, of course, there were the blindness related issues.  I had studied abroad in the UK for ten months during high school without much difficulty, but of course, in that situation there was no language barrier.  I could tell that the academic staff at ICU was a little bit concerned—several blind Japanese students were attending the university at the time, but until that point there hadn’t been any blind international students.  They wanted to know how I was going to survive with limited Japanese language skills—it’s an extremely difficult language to master and even with two years of fairly intensive instruction my vocabulary and communicative skills were limited to a range of basic topics.   They were worried about how I was going to access my textbooks and other classroom materials.  In addition, the resident life staff had a whole laundry list of questions.  Where was I going to live?  How was I going to get around Tokyo?  And what on earth did I need to do to get my guide dog licensed in Japan?

I’ll admit to being a nervous wreck for weeks before my outgoing flight, even after I had received my visa at the eleventh hour and after the university and I had struck a deal with the animal quarantine department so that my dog could undergo his two week confinement on the ICU campus.  I spent the entire 12 hour flight with my second year Japanese textbook open in my lap, getting a cramp in my fingers as I tried to recap all the vocabulary that might possibly be useful—essentially, that meant all the vocabulary.  The flight attendants kept telling me I should try to sleep, but there was absolutely no way that was going to happen.  

In the end, even I was surprised by how well things fell into place.  I lived on campus in an apartment-style dorm inhabited by equal numbers of Japanese and international students, which provided me with excellent opportunities to meet interesting people from all over the world and to practice my Japanese.  With only one major mishap, I figured out the bizarre combination of busses, trains and subways that is the Tokyo public transit system, and was able to derive a tremendous amount of amusement from watching people do double and triple takes when they saw my guide dog in the supermarket or the department store.  The idea of service animals is still a relatively new one in Japan and although the concept of a guide dog is not entirely unfamiliar (there has been a great deal of public education over the past few years) it wasn’t uncommon for random businessmen to come up to me in restaurants or in the train station and ask if they could please take a photograph of my dog.  

Academically things also proceeded without any real problems.  The Japanese course at Cornell uses a Romanized form of the language for the first two years of instruction, so accessing the material in Braille had never been an issue.  However, in Japan, of course they were using a textbook written entirely in Japanese characters, which posed something of a translation problem.  There was no program like RFB&D—at least, not one that I had access to as an international student—but my professors were tremendously supportive.  They recorded the Japanese language textbooks onto cassette for me, and were willing to give me my exams orally.  Several times a week the class practiced kanji, the Japanese graphic writing system, and during those times I was able to arrange for one of the other blind students to teach me Japanese Braille.  I never did get fast enough to do my Japanese coursework in Braille, but I did learn enough to enable me to read the signs on elevators, restrooms and the ticket machines at the train station.  Because ICU offers courses taught in both English and Japanese, I was able to take four mainstream academic courses in addition to the ten hours a week of language instruction.  Accessing the textbooks and research materials for those classes was easy, since I had brought my computer and scanner with me from the States and everything was in English. 

Of course, that isn’t to say that there weren’t problems.  I arrived at my dormitory after twenty plus hours of traveling only to discover that they had put me in a suite with all staff members.  The idea behind this residential arrangement was, I soon gathered, to ensure that if I needed help I would have someone available at all times.  Needless to say I was not pleased—I didn’t want to be singled out, but Japanese culture is big on the idea of not rocking the proverbial boat, so I didn’t say anything.  There were a few difficult situations where I had to find indirect ways of telling my overly-helpful suite mates thanks but no thanks—situations which were made even more complicated by the need to remain strictly non-confrontational in accordance with the Japanese cultural preference.  Even when one of the staff members moved out to be replaced by another student; things didn’t really improve.  I’ll never forget her coming to me, several days after she moved in, and asking me quite bluntly if I could cook, clean, and care for myself.  When I responded that yes, in fact, I could do all those things, she seemed a bit non-plussed and told me that she was there to help me if I needed it.  I discovered later that she was good friends with one of the blind Japanese students, who made a habit of going pretty much everywhere affixed to someone’s arm, which I suppose in part explains her initial approach to me.  

I tried not to let my suite mates’ attitude bother me too much, but I’ll confess that it rankled a bit.  After all, I was there to learn about Japanese culture, and while I didn’t mind being treated like the foreigner that I was, I couldn’t help but feel that their desire to look after me added an extra barrier.  My Japanese teachers seemed to relax after I aced my fifth or sixth straight grammar quiz and got full marks on the midterm, and the residential life people relaxed their concerned (if relatively discrete) vigilance after I had made several extended trips to popular tourist attractions in Tokyo and the surrounding area, even taking a weekend trip to Kyoto, Japan’s ancient capital.  And yet my suite mates remained somewhat overprotective, until one night when I had been in Japan for nearly three months.

I’m not usually a night-owl.  I generally organize my social life so that I’m in bed by one or so—which seems late, but let’s face it, that isn’t too bad for a college student.  However, one Friday night a group of friends and acquaintances asked me if I wanted to go out to a pub with them in another part of the city.  I was curious and had no real desire to sit in my tiny dorm room all evening, so I agreed.  I was a bit concerned because the bus from the train station to the campus stopped running at 10:30 and I knew we would most likely be out quite late, but I figured that for once I’d splurge and take a cab.  So, I went out, we had some drinks, got to talking about all sorts of things, and before I knew it, it was 1:30 AM.  One of my friends had lost her wallet, so we wandered back to the train station together and then parted ways.  I took the train back to the station near ICU, queued for a cab and gave the driver the address in my by then much improved Japanese.  We were chatting on the way home, and he asked me if I wanted to be let off at an exit that he claimed was nearer to my dormitory.  I’ll confess—I had drunk a few more than I was accustomed to drinking and was eager to go home and get some sleep, so I agreed.  I paid my fare and he drove off while I turned and headed for the gate, which he had told me was about ten feet up the sidewalk.  I found it no problem—the only thing was, it was locked.  

So, it was two in the morning and I was standing outside an unfamiliar gate, with the main entrance to the university who knew where.  Undeterred, I proceeded to follow the fence around the perimeter of the campus, reasoning that if I kept going eventually I’d find the main gate which I knew was open 24 hours a day.  Along the way I came to several openings in the chain-link which upon exploration turned out to be closed in parking lots or storage areas—neither my dog nor I could seem to locate any other way onto the grounds.  I wasn’t wearing a watch, but I knew that by this time it must be really late.  Even so, I couldn’t believe that in Tokyo, one of the most densely populated cities in the world, there were absolutely no people on the street that I could ask if I was even going the right way around the campus.  wouldn’t it just be ridiculous, I thought (still rather fuzzily, although I was sobering up pretty quickly), if the main gate had only been a hundred yards away from the gate where the driver had dropped me, but in the opposite direction from the one in which I was walking.  

Finally I did run into a fellow pedestrian, who informed me that I was in fact going the right way and that the gate was just around the next corner.  I made it back to my room with no further mishaps, but as I was preparing to shower and get into bed, one of my suite mates returned from a party she’d been attending.  We had a good laugh over my misadventure, as did my other suite mates when I told them the next day.  It was amazing though—after that they almost completely stopped being overtly concerned about my ability to take care of myself.  It was as though my capacity to cope with a situation as bizarre as the one in which I had found myself that night convinced them that I really could handle just about any situation or task that might come my way, especially the ordinary, day to day things like cooking and laundry.

Don’t get me wrong.  Being a little bit intoxicated and lost at two A.M. in a foreign city is not necessarily the best way to get people to respect you—in fact; it might possibly be one of the dumbest and most dangerous situations in which one could conceivably find oneself.  However, having the skills and the courage that allow you to cope with crazy, unexpected situations like that can be extremely useful in terms of helping to build self-confidence and helping others to gain confidence in you and your abilities.  Even just the process of studying abroad, and all the responsibilities associated with taking a giant step away from home and almost everything familiar, is one of the best experiences that college life has to offer.  I would strongly encourage anyone who has an interest in travel abroad, even if your interest is not directly linked to your planned career or course of study, to investigate the opportunity fully, and if it seems feasible given your educational goals, to give it a try.  

